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UNIVERSITY OF BIRMINGHAM

JOINT SAFETY ADVISORY COMMITTEE
7th October 2014 at 2pm
UNCONFIRMED MINUTES

	Members present:


	Professor M Stringer (Chair), Ms S Chalder, Mr K Dickinson, Mr T Green, Mrs P Hawkins, Ms A Gulliver, Mr L Lynch (for Mrs C Jarvis), Ms O Kew-Fickus, Mr M Moore, 
Mrs H Paver, Professor J Preece, Mr G White, Mrs D Willmetts (for Ms C Wellington).


	Also present:

	Ms K Hall (Committee Secretary), Mr M Hoare, Mr L Wright.

	Apologies:
	Mr D Checkley, Mr J Cochrane, Professor J Heath, 

Mrs C Jarvis, Mr S Johnson, Mr M Raine, Ms C Wellington.



	Papers:


	i) Standard Reports
Annual Assurance and Termly Reports (Documents Bi and Bii)
Fire Safety (Document F attached)

Radiation Safety (Document G attached)

Biological Safety (Document H attached)

Hazardous Substances (Document I attached)

Physical Workplace and Work Equipment (Document J attached)
Transport and Pedestrian Safety (Document K attached)
Wellbeing Advisory Group (Document Mi)

ii) New policy and guidance documents
Control Measures – Local Exhaust Ventilation (Document C)

Enhanced Good Chemical Practice for Work with Pyrophoric Substances (Document D) 

Personal Protective Equipment (as a result of the UMAL report) (Document E)
iii) Statistical reports

Accident statistics (Documents Li, Lii and Liii)

Sickness absence data (Document Mii)


	
	
	ACTION

	14/46
	Minutes of previous meeting

Resolved: that the minutes of the meeting held on 29th May 2014 be approved as a correct record of the proceedings and signed by the Chair. 
	MH would publish these Minutes on the web once they were approved by the Executive Group


	14/47
14/48
14/49

14/50

14/51

14/52

14/53


	Matters Arising
i) Membership and Attendance

Noted:
Mr L Wright had been in touch with the Guild to see who the Guild Officer for JSAC would be.
ii) Safety and wellbeing objectives in PDR/SDR process

Reported:
There has previously been a proposal for increased use of safety related

personal objectives in PDRs. The TUs saw this as important for PIs and 
other academic staff. 

Resolved:

HP recommended that local, specific and measurable objectives should be present in selected PDRs/ SDRs, but that generic safety objectives across all areas would not be helpful, so there should be examples for those who are not as knowledgeable in the area of Health and Safety, to use. 

iii) Training Records
Reported:
Discussions continued around H&S training needs and the balance between local and central record keeping. 
Resolved:

H&S training records would be integrated into any new HR personal data system.
iv) Electronic Cigarettes

Considered:

The QE policy had been considered by the Executive committee but they felt that until there was any supporting evidence that the effects were harmful, it was premature to write a policy that treated E-cigarettes the same as normal cigarettes. This view was countered by the notion that until they were proven safe, we should be cautious and protect staff from the potential harmful effects. It was also raised that if there was no firm policy, then different areas would implement their own policies to deal with the issue which would cause inconsistency and uncertainty across the University.
Recommendation:

A policy be considered urgently by the EG, to fall in line with other organisations such as the NHS; to treat Electronic cigarettes as normal cigarettes. 
v) Termly Report and Annual Assurance Report

Noted:

These documents were considered and approved by the Executive Group.

Resolved:

When these reports had been approved by the EG, they would be distributed immediately, not just before the next JSAC. 

vi) Feedback from the Health and Safety question in the staff survey
Noted:

Feedback on the H&S question could be made available to the Unions (as per their request) but they needed to supply Jennie Lapworth with a clear idea of what data was needed and at what level. It was also noted that only groups surveyed of more than 10 people could be made available.

vii) Safe Working at Height Policy
Noted:

There remained an issue around the consistent approval process for safety policies.
Recommended:

Issues relating to H&S policy should be considered by the EG. 
viii) HAZDAT

Received:

A paper was tabled detailing the various cost options for new databases to replace HAZDAT. 

Resolved:

A one page report needed to be written which briefly outlined what was needed, whether or not this was an essential need and whether we can afford this.

ix) Workplace stress monitoring
Received:

A verbal report from PH.

Reported:

Their current position was gathering data. The current Occupational Health data was broken down type, which was a relatively recent development. However, not all sickness is reported to OH. There had been discussions at the WAG and WWW about pulling out evidence to display stress related illnesses and measure this. The committee would be kept updated on any progress.

x) Physical workplace and work equipment

Reported:

MH had started pulling some guidance together on standards for work equipment purchased and was in the process of finishing this off. There would be a meeting of the group on 9th October to consider the draft guidance and then pilots would begin in certain areas, such as the HTRC. 
Resolved:

MH would inform MS of where the pilots would take place, who would in turn, feed this into the Executive Group. 

xi) UMAL visit and waste bins
Reported:

 With regards waste bins, an issue that had been picked up in the last UMAL visit, Estates were working with HAS to move some bins to specified bin stores, where necessary.
Resolved:
 As there was a funding issue with Estates and HAS carrying out this work, a quotation need to be obtained for the cost, so that the affected Colleges could agree part or full payment for the work. This work should be completed by the next UMAL visit.

xii) Transport and Pedestrian Safety – contractor and Fresh Thinking vehicles parking where they should not

Noted:

LW had today received photographic evidence of this issue from JP.

This was a still a major issue and an important road safety concern, though it was noted that the introduction of specific parking spaces for fresh Thinking vans had helped with the issue. 

Resolved:

Now evidence had been obtained, this issue would be taken up with Security, for action to be taken.
xiii) Wellbeing Day

Noted:

Workplace Wellbeing were unable as yet to confirm a date for this in December. This was an ongoing action.

xiv) Rumble Strips

Noted: 

A very good news story for the committee was that rumble strips had now been installed outside the Guild and Barber and were already proving to be effective.  

Annual Assurance and Termly Reports

Received:

These documents had been circulated in advance of the meeting (documents Bi and Bii) for information purposes only. 

Resolved:

Once they were approved by the Executive group, they would be circulated to the rest of the Committee.

New policy and guidance documents

Received and noted:

i) Control Measures – Local Exhaust Ventilation (Document C)
ii) Enhanced Good Chemical Practice for Work with Pyrophoric Substances (Document D) 

iii) Personal Protective Equipment (as a result of the UMAL report) (Document E)

Recommended:

The Committee were happy to recommend all three policies.

Trade Union Matters
i) Induction Review
Noted:

There were serious concerns over the training needs available to Senior Management with regards health and safety.

Reported:

HP was currently carrying out a thorough review of the induction process and health and safety was being seriously considered under this review.

Resolved:

HP would bring evidence of the review of health and safety training for senior management to the next meeting, to assuage the fears over managers not being made fully aware of their responsibilities over others.

It was also suggested that any committee members who had concerns over a specific college could go to that college directly and talk to the Senior Management.   

ii) All other items were either covered elsewhere on the Agenda or had been resolved in the pre-meet of the TUs and LW.

Standard Reports

Received and Noted:

i) Fire Safety (Document F attached)

Noted:

That the first meeting of the Fire Strategy Group meeting had taken place that week. This would be a bi-annual meeting with key people from across the University involved with fire safety and a representative from the West Midlands Fire Service attending. 
This had been a useful meeting and it had been decided that a full audit would take place of all fire-related equipment across the University. This information would feed into the Fire Safety Strategic Plan, which would resolve the issue of different systems being used across the University. 

Resolved:

That the Strategic Plan would be completed within a month.

ii)

a. Radiation Safety (Document G attached)

Noted:

That a Chair could still not be found for this group.

Resolved:

That this matter would be raised at the Executive Group as a matter of urgency and Chair would be found this term. 

Noted:

That the report highlighted the need for a Radioactive Waste Adviser, as per the Environment Agency requirement.
Resolved:

That Dr G Zabierek would be asked to fulfil this role.

b. Biological Safety (Document H attached)

Noted:

This report, particularly the inclusion of an Action Plan, was praised as an example of a well-written report.

c. Hazardous Substances (Document I attached)

Noted:

That the position of Chair was still vacant.

Resolved:

That this matter would be raised as an urgent matter within the EG, but in the meantime the group could go ahead with someone standing in as Chair. 

iii) Physical Workplace and Work Equipment (Document J attached)
Noted:

An issue was raised around the installation of equipment becoming construction. It was important the people were made aware of the difference and it was also noted that the input of MH when the item was installed was greatly appreciated.

iv) Transport and Pedestrian Safety (Document K attached)
Noted:

That there was publicity around staff and students remaining safe with nights drawing in. Urban Cycles were providing high visibility vests and lights for cyclists.

There was still an issue around members of the public parking on Edgbaston Park Road where there were double yellow and red lines. 

Resolved:

Security needed to be informed of this to take action.
Noted:

The ‘Look Up’ signs on the road near the station were praised as an example of good practice in road safety.

v) Accident statistics (Documents Li, Lii and Liii)
Noted:

There had been a slight change in this data which now went back further. The amount of Riddor reported accidents fluctuated over time and needed to be kept an eye on. 
vi) Wellbeing Advisory Group (Documents Mi and Mii)
Noted:

The data showing what caused staff to be absent could not include stress as this was not a medical condition, so was included in psychological conditions. The level of this was comparable with other organisations, as was the level of musculo-skeletal conditions, due to the amount of support staff employed. 

It was noted that the data for 13/14 being slightly different in terms of the levels of ‘other ailments’ might be due to online reporting. 

The level of females accessing support services was higher than males, which was not surprising but was something being looked into by the WAG.

Considered:

That the cause of stress was difficult to determine in this data, as this was down to individual perception and was often multi-factorial.

Whether there was an issue of self-referrals to OH becoming managerial referrals and then management not taking the referral any further. PW confirmed that it was possible to track if the referral did not go any further and that if this was the case, the member of staff would be advised to take this issue up with their local HR team.
Any other business

Noted:

That the Annual Reports from the Colleges would be due in the near future. 

Resolved:

An email would go out to the Committee confirming the deadline for these reports.

The discussion paper entitled ‘College and Directorate Health and Safety Action/ Improvement Plans’ would also be circulated again, for information.

Miss K Hall, JSAC Committee Secretary would be leaving the University at the end of the month and was formally thanked by the committee for her services to JSAC.

Future meeting dates

The next meeting would be held on 4th February at 2pm, in the Seminar Room at Pritchatts Road.
The following meeting would be held on 28th April at 2pm, in the Seminar Room at Pritchatts Road.


	LW would contact the appropriate Guild Officer and ask if they wanted to be part of JSAC. 

LW/HP to create examples of H&S objectives which can be turned into local, specific and measurable objectives.

LW to submit recommendations to HR regarding H&S training records being kept in the new HR data system.

MS and LW to raise this issue again at the Executive Group meeting

KH would circulate the Termly Report and Annual Report once they were approved by the EG 
AG would send specific request of what data was needed and at what level to J Lapworth
LW/MS to ensure that the approval process was considered by the EG.
DC to write a report outlining the need for a new database similar to HAZDAT

MH to report to MS on the pilots. MS to bring this information to EG. 

KD to obtain a quotation for the work of moving the bins and then to contact the relevant Colleges to see if they will fund this

MH would take this issue up with Security

HP would bring evidence of the review of training for senior management, in relation to H&S responsibilities.

Estates would complete the strategic plan within a month of the meeting. 

LW and MS would raise the issue of the vacant Chair for the Radiation Group at the next EG meeting and GZ would be asked to be the Radioactive Waste Adviser.

LW and MS to raise the issue of the vacant Chair at the next EG meeting and advise Mr D Cross that the meetings could go ahead with a stand-in Chair.
MH/LW to inform Security of the need to effectively deal with this issue
KH to send an email to the Colleges reminding them of the deadline for submitting their annual reports.
KH to circulate the discussion paper on College action/improvement plans
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